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 The Royal Burgh of Selkirk and District  Community  Council

Chairman

Gordon Edgar

4/10 Dunsdale Road, Selkirk, TD7 5EB
01750 720168
Vice-chairman
Dr. Lindsay Neil

46 Hillside Terrace, Selkirk, TD7 4ND
01750 720841

Secretary

David Bethune

5 Marion Crescent, Selkirk, TD7 4LY
01750 721703

Hon. Treasurer
Tom Combe

68 Back Row, Selkirk, TD7 4AG
01750 720921
Minute: Meeting held in the Committee Room, Victoria Halls, Selkirk


on Monday 10th January, 2010, at 7pm 

1) Present: Community Councillors Gordon Edgar (chair), Dr. Lindsay Neil (vice-chair), David Bethune (secretary), Tom Combe (treasurer),  Graham Easton, Jim Gibson, Wilma Gunn, Bob Kerr, Ian King, John Munro and Alistair Pattullo and Scottish Borders Councillors Vicky Davidson, Kenneth Gunn and Carolyn Riddell-Carre.

[also in attendance: SB Wardens T. Crosbie and C. Mitchell, 1 member of the Press and 2 members of the public]

Chairman Gordon Edgar wished everyone a Happy New Year, and reminded all present that all comments should be addressed through the Chair, and that all recording devices should be switched off.
2) Apologies: were received from Community Councillors Caroline Cruikshank and Tom Combe (arriving late due to evening class duties), and PC R. Brown.
3) The minutes of the meeting held on 13th December were approved (proposed: B. Kerr; seconded: A.Pattullo) with the following amendments:
(a) item 8(b)(iii): correction of date to 14th December
(b) acknowledgment of Cllr. K. Gunn’s contributions to the discussions regarding Open Forum items: Bridgehaugh Dyeworks, Priory Path and clearing of snow from footbridge
(c) correction of date of next meeting to 10th January.
The Secretary explained that the minutes are not a verbatim account of every word spoken by each person present, but a summary of the main points of any discussion, and a record of decisions taken and actions agreed.  The Chairman reminded all that draft minutes are circulated well in advance, and any perceived inaccuracies or omissions should, whenever possible, be notified to the Secretary in advance of the next meeting of the Council.
4) Matters arising from the minute not otherwise included on agenda  - none

5) Declarations of interest - none

6) (a) SB Wardens 
Wardens T. Crosbie and C. Mitchell reported on 1 dog fouling ticket issued, and 10 incidents reported via the SBC website.  In response to questions from several Councillors, the wardens reported that

1. they do deal with environmental issues, including fly-tipping and litter (which could include emptying of ashtrays and also chewing gum), but no tickets have been issues in Selkirk, and they are dependent on members of the public to report incidents;

2. they would target the area between the High Street and the High School at some lunchtimes over the next few weeks in an attempt to reduce general litter and food detritus.
[Cllrs. T. Combe and C. Riddell-Carre arrived during item 6(a)]

(b) Lothians and Borders Police (written report submitted in advance with apologies: summarised below)
PC Roy Brown reported 11 crimes, including 3 vandalism, 3 thefts, 2 assaults and 2 others, during December, of which 9 had been solved.  One driver was charged in relation to drink driving in the Selkirk area during the festive season.

T. Combe reported that the problem of youths gathering and playing ball games around the Mungo Park statue has become worse, and incidents of graffiti have now occurred.

7) Planning: 
(a) Planning applications considered:   none
(b) Other planning matters:   I. King reported that a report on proposed town entrance signage should be ready for the February meeting.  Various suggestions were made regarding the possible style and content of these signs.  I. King agreed to consider these (within the context of relevant traffic regulations) and to consult with V. Davidson regarding “town branding” proposals being considered by SBC. W. Gunn noted that Selkirk was now shown as a destination on road signs in Galashiels.  K. Gunn suggested that signs with Selkirk points of interest could be sited on the A68.
OPEN FORUM (taken at 7.30pm)
(a) S. Cook noted that damage to road surfaces due to last year’s winter weather had not all been repaired, and asked what plans SBC has to repair the latest damage.  C. Riddell-Carre reported that SBC had spent around £5M on road repairs last year, and will do its best to make good any new damage.

(b) D. Purves

a. asked about the proposed flood protection scheme, and suggested comparing it with the Eden flood defences around Carlisle;  V. Davidson and K. Gunn explained that the meeting of the SBC executive to consider the proposals had been postponed due to the bad weather, but that the proposals will be put out for consultation as soon as possible, and that the consultation period would be extended accordingly.

b. asked about a press report regarding a possible cancer risk in some local water supplies;  W. Gunn also reported ongoing complaints of a smell of chemicals in the Selkirk water supply.  G. Edgar responded that these issues were the responsibility of Scottish Water to whom all concerns should be addressed, not SBC or the Community Council.

c. expressed his hope that all road drains (under the responsibility of both SBC and BEAR/Transport Scotland) should be cleared at least twice a year.

d. asked about SBC’s investment with Icelandic banks;  K. Gunn reported that 80% of the capital has been (or will soon be) repaid, but that the balance will depend on the outcome of international legal processes.
8) Reports from SBC Councillors:  

(a) Councillor Riddell-Carre:
(i) reported that the flood protection report will go out for public consultation after the SBC executive meeting on Jan 18th;

(ii) reported that SBC had 1400tonnes of road salt in stock, and was expecting to receive a further 3000 tonnes in the next 6 days, at a cost of £219K + VAT, with further stock to follow; 

(iii) summarised and clarified the proposal to develop a common investment strategy for all the Common Good Funds administered by SBC;  although a common strategy is proposed, each town’s Common Good Fund will remain separate.  The need for such a strategy was discussed, and various concerns were raised, including the need to have funds available to cover property-related liabilities.  Cllr. Riddell-Carre stated that the strategy must balance several issues, including liquidity, risk, capital growth and time horizons, and that a distinction must continue to be made between capital and revenue reserves, and that Common Good assets must be protected for the future.  V. Davidson noted that maintaining an appropriate capital / revenue split was always a difficult matter of judgment.  The legal limitations on raising farm rentals were noted.  G. Edgar reminded the meeting that the focus must always be on benefiting the community.  L. Neil suggested that small grants should be limited until these major decisions were resolved.  All 3 SBC Councillors stated emphatically that the people of Selkirk will be consulted when the investment strategy report is ready.

During the discussion of the Common Good investment strategy, Cllr. Riddell-Carre stated that the development of a strategy had been delayed due to SBC staff having to deal with Freedom of Information requests related to Common Good matters, but that the appointment of a solicitor to deal with the asset register should allow speedier progress to be made.  L. Neil responded that these requests had only been made necessary by SBC’s failure to provide an up-to-date inventory of Common Good assets.

(b) Councillor Davidson:  
(i) congratulated Selkirk Council of Churches on the “living nativity” held in the Market place on Christmas Eve;

(ii)  reported that she has been assured that the unsightly electric box in the Market Place will be relocated;

(iii) reported that a recent productive meeting had been held between the Swimming Pool campaign group and the Sport and Leisure Trust;  a target to increase usage by 50% during 2011 had been agreed

(iv) reminded the meeting that the consultation on the Sports Strategy had been extended to the end of January, and that a meeting on this will be held in the Volunteer Hall at 7pm on Wednesday 19th January.  A conference will be held after the end of the consultation process;

(v) reported that SBC budget negotiations were nearing completion.
(c) Councillor Gunn: 
(i) thanked the Council for its help in arranging the public meeting regarding the future of the Swimming Pool;

(ii)  reported that the Swimming Pool campaign steering group had pressed the Trust (successfully) for the pool to be open for 3 extra days over the Christmas period; had arranged further meetings with the Trust;  was looking for a meeting with Glenn Rodger, and pointed out the benefits of all groups working together for the benefit of the people of Selkirk;

(iii) suggested that by working together with SBC Councillors, the Market Place Christmas Tree issue could have been resolved without such a waste of money; 

(iv) suggested that the minutes of Community Council meetings should record verbatim all that is said;  Cllr. Riddell-Carre agreed with the Secretary’s view that the minutes should summarise discussion and record decisions and agreed action points;

(v) reported that the repairs to the road surface in Thornfield were unlikely to be complete before mid summer;

(vi) reported that replacement steps for the Fleshmarket have been ordered and will be laid when the weather permits.  T. Combe noted that there have been problems with the steps, railing and water seepage for over a year.

T. Combe also raised safety concerns over the railing down The Green (V. Davidson agreed to prompt again for action on this), and the need for the railing in Heatherlie Terrace to be removed to give access for refuse collectors to empty bins (C. Riddell-Carre and K. Gunn agreed to explore the possibility of doing this).  Questions were also raised about the purpose and duration of the temporary barriers in front of the unsafe wall at the Glen Hotel.

T. Combe described the events that led to the erection of the new Christmas tree in front of the Sir Walter Scott statue, and stated that the decision to go ahead was taken by the Scott’s Selkirk Committee in good faith, and was not the responsibility of the Community Council.  He had been astounded and dismayed at the ugly mess that had been made as a result, and that this was not what the committee had been led to expect.

G. Edgar enquired about the loose copings on the Skårnes steps which he had reported to SBC, but had not yet been replaced.

J. Gibson lamented the poor quality of many road repairs and the apparent lack of quality control;  in particular, a poorly attempted repair to a drainage problem in Viewfield Lane was resulting in a continuing ponding problem.  C. Riddell-Carre undertook to investigate this. 

9) Common Good Fund update / report

(a) W. Gunn queried a report in the local press in which the Chairman had commented on Common Good matters, and emphasised that it was important for the Community Council to work in cooperation with the Common Good Fund Working Group (CGFWG).   A heated exchange of views took place.  

(b) D. Bethune reminded the meeting that the purpose of this agenda item was for the SBC Councillors to report to the community on the workings and decisions of the CGFWG. 

(c) Cllr. Riddell-Carre stated that she was always open to hear the views of any members of the community.

(d) Cllr. V. Davidson reported that none of the Freedom of Information (FoI) requests so far had been charged to the Common Good Fund, but that they may be in future, although it was not clear whether this is permissible.  She also stated that all CGFWG discussions should be held in public, unless it was absolutely necessary for them to be taken in private.  C. Riddell-Carre agreed.

(e) Cllr. Riddell-Carre reported that £11K had been granted from SBC funds to cover the cost of FoI requests regarding Selkirk CGF this year.  K. Gunn stated that, in his opinion, it was only fair that these be charged to Selkirk CGF, otherwise we are asking other communities to subsidise Selkirk.

(f) I. King referred to the planning application from Scottish Water, considered at the December meeting, for the construction of a water tank on Common Good land, and asked why the Community Council had not been informed in advance about this and what the implications of the land lease or sale might be.   C. Riddell-Carre undertook to report on this at the next meeting.

It was agreed that a Councillor unable to attend a meeting of the Council may submit a report in advance to the Secretary.  A summary of any such report will be included in the minute of that meeting. 

10) Correspondence

	
	Item
	From
	Action

	(a)
	e-mail asking to attend a future meeting of the Council
	John Lamont, prospective MSP candidate
	agreed to reply welcoming him to attend (but not to address the Council) on the public benches


[Cllr. Riddell-Carre left at this point]

11) Reports from Sub-committee: Selkirk Hill Management Group – no meeting this month due to poor weather.  G. Edgar reported that an application for funding for disabled access is being made to SNH and a bid is being prepared for potential (European) funding through SRDP.
12) Reports from associated groups: Plattling Twinning Group – L. Neil reported that he had visited ex-Burgomeister Schulz in hospital.  Other members had received letters from his wife, and he is making a good recovery.

13) Report on Evening Study Classes – T. Combe reported that classes were restarting this week, and 3 new members had enrolled for the stick-dressing class.
14) Reports from other community organisations and outside bodies


(a) Scott’s Selkirk:  T. Combe further clarified the Market Place Christmas tree issue, and expressed his frustration at the lack of support he has received.  The provision of the large tree will now be taken over by SBC as the town’s official tree, and Scott’s Selkirk will carry out fundraising to buy new lighting to replace the two smaller trees on the Town Hall.   The Council congratulated Cllr. Combe and thanked him for the work he had done to attempt to resolve this issue.
[Cllrs. W. Gunn and K. Gunn left during item 14(a)]

(b) G. Easton reported that the informal common good investigative group, which he attends, is still researching and attempting to complete a list of fixed and moveable Common Good assets, on behalf of the people of Selkirk.
12) Other business

(a) B. Kerr reported that he has had no reply to his e-mail to SBC Chief Executive, sent on 8th December 2010, requesting a meeting regarding the constitution and code of conduct, and noted that similar issues were being raised in other local authorities, including Perth & Kinross and Highland.

(b) A short discussion was held on the behaviour of Council members at meetings.

(c) G. Edgar reported that there had still been no response from SBC to his letter regarding the demise of Area Committees.

(d) It was agreed that a report on the GreenPower windfarm community benefit should be included on the agenda for the February meeting.

Next scheduled meeting of the Royal Burgh of Selkirk and District Community Council:

Monday 14th February, 2011 at 7.00 p.m. in the Committee Room, Victoria Halls, Selkirk.  

The Meeting closed at 9.22pm.

Adoption of minutes:

Proposed:  ………………………                   Seconded:  ……………………..

Signed:  ………………………….  (chairman)             Date:   ………………
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